Chief Secretary to the Treasury delivers his first speech in the role to thinktank Onward

The new radicals — how the Treasury can drive government change

It's a pleasure to be delivering my first policy speech as Chief Secretary to the Treasury, ahead of the Spending Review this autumn.

Today I will be speaking about how the Treasury can be an accelerator of change in government.

And so it is fitting to be hosted by Onward, who for the past year-and-a-half, have been leading the renewal of ideas on the centre-right of British politics.

A Spending Review is a significant moment in the lifecycle of any government.

We must not only conduct this review against the backdrop of the most challenging peacetime economic circumstances in living memory.

We must do so as a government re-elected a little over seven months ago with a strengthened majority and an emboldened mandate.

Now, these two factors are not mutually exclusive.

Over the past few weeks the Prime Minister, Chancellor and Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster have each delivered speeches outlining how our recovery from this pandemic can be a moment for national renewal.

But as Chief Secretary, my role is to talk less about the what and to focus more on the how.

So, today I want to explore how the Spending Review can act as the mechanism to deliver the Prime Minister's ambition to level up our country.

Now this practical approach is rooted in my experience at different stages of my political career.

As a constituency MP, I have on many occasions run up against a system that is slow and siloed.

In frustration, I've found myself asking why there is a seven year gap between funding being agreed for a road scheme and the first digger arriving.

Or why it takes a decade to decide to produce a full business case on whether to reopen eight miles of railway track — taking twice the length of time of the second world war.

Before becoming a minister, I sat on the Public Accounts Committee for four years, where reports repeatedly showed schemes where the outcomes did not reflect the inputs.

As an example, nine regional fire control centres were built at a cost of three quarters of a billion pounds. Not one of them worked.

The lack of upfront clarity on outcomes, the slow speed of delivery and the variable quality of data have been familiar themes during these years.

The Spending Review is an opportunity to challenge this.

Harnessing the lessons from coronavirus

But first, it's worth considering the context for what will be the first multi-year review since 2015.

Given my previous role, it won't surprise you if I start with Brexit.

For me, Brexit was a vote for change by people who felt the status quo was not delivering for them.

But now we must deliver, particularly for those who at the election lent us their vote for the first time.

And we must deliver differently in the wake of a crisis that has accelerated many trends within our economy and our society.

Take healthcare.

Before coronavirus, around 95% of GP consultations were face to face. By the end of April, this had almost reversed with more than 85% taking place remotely, either by phone or online.

And few GPs now say they want to return to the old approach.

Whitehall has also had to change.

The Furlough Scheme was announced by the Chancellor on 20 March and opened for applications just one month to the day later

Likewise, the Self Employment Income Support Scheme opened almost a whole month ahead of schedule.

Normally such schemes take months — years even — to deliver.

And HMRC achieved this with more than 80% of their staff working from home.

I'd like to put on record my thanks to the civil servants in the Treasury, HMRC and elsewhere for the speed and focus with which they have tackled these extraordinary challenges.

But if the wheels of government can be made to spin this fast in a crisis, with all the added pressures of lockdown, why can't it happen routinely?

For example, why did it have to take a pandemic to collect the right information to understand who the most clinically vulnerable people in our society are?

Indeed, would we have been able to collate the necessary data without the backdrop of a health emergency?

Answering these questions will not only help us to deal with the consequences of COVID-19.

It also cuts to the heart of this Government's defining mission — to level up investment and opportunity across the UK.

I think most people understand that the action we are taking to support businesses and jobs during this pandemic is the right thing to do, even though it comes at a cost.

Indeed, as the OBR have made clear, the cost of inaction would have been far greater.

The Prime Minister has made it clear that austerity is not the answer to navigating the changed economic landscape.

But departments will have to make tough choices in the months ahead.

These choices will be shaped by our commitment to review the Green Book.

To properly level-up the country we must ensure that Treasury decision-making reflects our country's economic geography.

Spending decisions cannot be based solely on cost-benefit ratios that are assessed in silos. There must be room for more balanced judgements which take account of the transformative potential of investment to reduce inequality and drive localised growth.

Levelling up also must be more than a mere shifting of resource from Lon-don to other large metropolitan cities.

It needs to work for the entire United Kingdom, including as part of our enduring commitment to the Union.

And it must recognise that that within a single bus journey different neighbourhoods in the same area can often be worlds apart.

Accelerating the UK's economic recovery.

Levelling-up opportunity throughout our country.

Improving our public services.

And making the UK a scientific superpower.

These are the priorities the CSR must drive forward.

And to do so, I am focussing on three areas which will shape our approach to the Spending Review.

The first is outcomes.

I want this Review to tie expenditure and performance far more closely together than has been the case up to now.

For decades the most innovative companies have made a habit of setting clear objectives and then relentlessly tracking, measuring and evaluating the outcomes of their work.

This approach should not just be confined to Silicon Valley.

We must not forget that the public will judge success not by how much is spent, but by what they experience in their daily lives.

The state of local roads.

The time taken to get a hospital appointment.

How safe the neighbourhood feels.

If funding decisions are to improve over time, we in the Treasury need to have clearer sight of both the intended outcomes and subsequently evaluation of their delivery.

We'll be publishing details on these outcomes at the Spending Review, thereby setting the priorities across government for the remainder of this Parliament.

Another key challenge to measuring outcomes is the divide between policy and delivery.

Bridging this divide is made even more difficult by the fact that some of the most complex policy challenges sit across multiple departments and armslength bodies.

At last year's Spending Review, the government announced a new Shared Outcomes Fund to test innovative ways of bringing together the public sector.

The aim was to address cross-cutting issues in a way that improves out-comes and ensures value for money.

I'm pleased to announce today that I have approved the first round of pilots from this fund.

These pilots will use innovative approaches to address a wide variety of issues.

From tackling drug misuse in some of the worst-affected areas by better joining up local law enforcement agencies, healthcare and prisons.

To planting trees outside woodlands to help meet our climate change tar-gets.

Or supporting GPs and other healthcare professionals to refer patients to outdoor activities in their local community to help manage complex health and social challenges, like mental health and loneliness.

While the various pilot schemes may seem eclectic, the one thing each successful bid has in common is that each is backed by a robust method to track and measure the delivery of outcomes.

I'm hoping we can learn from the success of these projects.

Indeed, we can learn from them even if they're not successful, because we'll have better data to understand why.

Closely connected to outcomes is speed, my second area of focus.

Speed is a hallmark of the digital era. Over half of mobile internet users will leave a site that takes longer than three seconds to load.

The early response to CBILS, and the delivery of Bounce Back loans shows Government can adapt and deliver schemes that work at speed.

When it comes to infrastructure we must not only foster a culture of pace, agility, and strong leadership.

We must also learn from the work of the Infrastructure and Projects Authority and the National Audit Office.

Programmes need to start with robust goals and we have to resist the temptation to repeatedly change plans.

Our maxim should be measure twice and cut once.

That way we can better address the sobering fact that our capital costs are typically between 10 and 30% higher in this country than in other European countries.

This is why a new Infrastructure Delivery Task Force has been established — known as Project Speed.

Led by the Chancellor, Project Speed will aim to cut down the time it takes to develop, design and deliver vital projects.

Another key element of building faster is utilising modern construction techniques linked to clearer standardisation across projects.

I want to explore how the same principles of standardisation and modularisation that delivered the first Nightingale Hospital, one of the largest in the world, in just nine days can now help deliver the Government's flagship commitment to build forty new hospitals.

It's not that government doesn't innovate when it comes to construction.

It's just that the innovation is unevenly distributed.

For example, how many of you are aware that the Department for Education has — over the last seven years — brought the cost per metre squared of a new school down by a third?

Yet government as a whole still has a long way to go in optimising the speed and value for money of our construction spend.

Take housing.

Eighty-four per cent of detached housing in Sweden use prefabricated timber elements.

Here by contrast the figure is just 5%.

No doubt it is still associated in people's minds with spartan post-war housing stock.

But the modern reality is very different, as typified by the so-called Japanese "dream factories" where a single factory can deliver around 20,000 units in a year.

Customers are able to personalise their future home to match their individual needs and aspirations — making buying a home closer to the experience of buying a car.

This is what we should be seeing in the UK.

Yet too often housing construction would look familiar to Victorian eyes.

As a result the Spending Review will seek to accelerate our adoption of Modern Methods of Construction and explicitly link funding decisions to schemes that prioritise it.

After outcomes and speed comes my third area of focus: data.

The proliferation of information is the story of our age.

As Onward's recent report, Data to the People, reminds us — more data was created in the last two years than in the previous five thousand.

Yet despite its importance, too often we have been behind the curve when it comes to obtaining, analysing, and enabling open access to data.

At its core we need to demonstrate how the better use of real time data delivers a better service to the public.

Take the National Shielding programme as an example.

By government departments coordinating and sharing data, the most vulnerable in our society were able to access the food and medicine they needed in a time of national crisis.

Data also drives better government decision making.

I've already spoken about outcomes, but it's important we draw the distinction between the decisions we make and outcomes those decisions generate.

The quality of a decision won't necessarily match the quality of the outcome.

In a world of imperfect information we can never perfectly predict outcomes upfront, but what we can do is improve the decisions we make.

Yet it remains the case that decisions in government still rely heavily on spreadsheets from departments rather than data directly sourced in real time.

Now this is my first Spending Review.

I'm keen to learn from the past experience of my predecessors.

But there is limited data available from previous spending rounds to use to provide useful insights.

Evaluation is too often insufficiently prioritised by departments.

A Spending Review should be an iterative process, not a standalone event.

Ministers should not have to face an array of unconnected spending re-quests, supported by differing standards of evidence, as is the case now.

I recently heard an example here from last year's spending review, where a department had failed to provide standardised and comparable datasets to the relevant spending team in the Treasury.

In response, a member of our Treasury team who happens to be a gifted coder took it upon himself to quickly code a solution that harmonised the data sets.

As a result, his team identified savings of £1.3 billion.

That's great to see.

But it shouldn't rely on the initiative of one individual.

This approach should be the norm.

Work has already begun to incentivise departments and importantly, arms length bodies, to supply higher quality standardised data and to support the Treasury to better interrogate this data.

A multi-year spending review allows for a deeper and more fundamental change.

A new public infrastructure is emerging to govern how we collect, share and exploit the vast datasets which are generated as a byproduct of 21st century life.

But building this will involve sorting out the data architecture as well as the data sets.

Remember, the average tenure of a Secretary of State is less than two years, and so it's no surprise that issues such as legacy IT are often deprioritised in favour of the new and exciting.

This is despite the fact that currently around half of central government IT spend is on servicing legacy IT.

Such an approach is not only expensive. It also poses cyber-security risk, and prevents agile ways of working and cross departmental interaction.

It also obstructs the use of new innovative IT solutions and the sharing of data more openly.

That is why a key focus of the Spending Review will be addressing legacy IT and investing in the data infrastructure we need to become a truly digital government.

Finally, we in the Treasury need to think differently about our relationship to data, and how we use it to make our own decisions.

Take, for example, the £225 million that the Government is allocating to local transport authorities this year to invest in new walking and cycling infra-structure.

The Government Digital Service and the Treasury have created a new tool to bring together disparate and novel data sources.

The insights will support value for money decisions right away.

But it will also help determine our approach to similar investment in the future as part of the £2 billion the Prime Minister has announced for cycling and walking.

It could, for example, help us speed up delivery, reduce costs or improve safety.

Or to ensure the development of cycling lanes is spread to better include those areas who in the past have missed out.

And while this is a project in itself, we are using it as a test case of how we reform data use in the Treasury.

Bringing together different datasets covering pay, pensions, and property can help determine future Civil Service workforce requirements, including which jobs we can move out of London.

Similarly, improved data could help better match new police resources to crime in communities.

Or to track the vast amounts we grant to local authorities to spend on social

care to ensure it better reaches those in need.

The possibilities are extensive, and exciting.

This is why I have established a small team of analysts and developers to provide more data science expertise and bring agile product practices to the Treasury both in the lead up to the Spending Review, and beyond.

However, we must not be afraid to acknowledge the limits of data.

Data can be biased and reductive, and alone it never tells the full story.

It can help close the information gap, but we will almost always be making decisions with imperfect information to guide us.

And it is in this vein I briefly turn to a final thought.

Speeding up projects, measuring outcomes, and using data to make better decisions represents a great opportunity.

But setting ambitious goals and experimenting with ways of delivery increases the risk of government falling short.

Indeed, we must accept that such an approach — one of starting small and failing fast — is an approach that will sometimes not deliver the outcomes we expect.

The real failure would be to only ever play it safe, and to never try anything new.

So, how will this autumn's Spending Review bring these things together?

It means departments sharing the data, models and analysis that underpins spending proposals, and rigorously agreeing outcomes with the Treasury as part of the process.

Now I don't pretend for a moment that data is a panacea.

Data won't make the difficult decisions any easier. There will always be a place for political judgement.

Nor do I pretend that we will get it right first time.

This Spending Review is an opportunity to experiment with new ideas. If they work, we'll look to build on them in the future and if they don't, we'll learn the lessons and move on.

But coming as it does in the wake of a crisis that has fully tested the machinery of government, this Spending Review is a moment to ingrain a new approach into the public finances.

Instead of being seen as a brake on progress, I want the Treasury to put its foot on the accelerator.

To move beyond a simple yes/no approach to public spending.

And instead bring together people, ideas, and best practice from inside and outside government.

This is an opportunity for the Treasury to capture the 'can do' attitude shown by civil servants during the Covid pandemic and make it permanent.

To be the new radicals, leading change across government.

Done well, we can move on from an era of spreadsheets.

We can create a smarter and faster culture in Whitehall.

And we can ensure that Britain does indeed bounce back from this crisis stronger and better than before.

UK scientists help NASA answer the question, 'was there life on Mars?'

Backed by the UK Space Agency, researchers at Imperial College London and the Natural History Museum will help the NASA Perseverance rover select Martian rock and soil samples to be brought back from the red planet as it searches for evidence of ancient microbial life.

Jezero crater, the 28-mile wide destination of Perseverance, contains sediments of an ancient river delta, a location where evidence of past life could be preserved — if life ever did arise on Mars.

Professor Sanjeev Gupta, from Imperial College London, will help NASA oversee mission operations from a science and engineering point of view and Professor Mark Sephton, also from Imperial College London, will be helping to identify samples of Mars that could contain evidence of past life.

Meanwhile, Professor Caroline Smith, from the Natural History Museum, will be studying the mineralogy and geochemistry of the different rocks found in Jezero crater. Dr Keyron Hickman-Lewis, who is preparing to join the Natural History Museum, will be studying the environments reflected by sedimentary rocks exposed in Jezero crater and the potential for signatures of ancient microbial life preserved within.

Science Minister Amanda Solloway said:

UK scientists and researchers continue to play an indispensable role in the most impressive international space missions, helping to further our understanding of our extraordinary Solar System.

The launch of NASA's Perseverance Rover and the UK's own Sample Fetch Rover vehicle, being developed in Stevenage, represents another critical step in building up our knowledge of life on the red planet. I wish the mission every success.

Science goals

NASA's Perseverance rover and the recently launched UAE Hope mission will blaze a trail ahead of the launch of the UK-built Rosalind Franklin rover, due to blast into space in 2022.

Perseverance has several science goals for its mission, and is carrying instruments geared to search for the carbon building blocks of life and other microbes and to reconstruct the geological history of the Red Planet.

These instruments will analyse scientifically interesting samples from the surface. Selected samples will be collected by drilling down to 7 cm and then sealed in special sample tubes and stored on the rover. When the rover reaches a suitable location the tubes will dropped on the surface of Mars to be collected by a future retrieval mission, which is currently being developed. The Sample Fetch Rover, being developed by Airbus in Stevenage, will collect the samples and take them to the NASA Mars Ascent vehicle. Professor Caroline Smith is involved in working with NASA and ESA scientists planning for how the samples will be curated upon their return.

The rover also carries the Ingenuity Mars Helicopter, which will fly short distances from the rover and marks the first attempt at powered, controlled flight on another planet. A successful test of the helicopter could lead to more flying probes on other planets.

Perseverance will also be trialling technologies to help astronauts make future expeditions to Mars. These include testing a method for producing oxygen from the Martian atmosphere, identifying other resources, such as subsurface water, improving landing techniques, and characterising weather and other potential environmental conditions that could affect future astronauts living and working on Mars.

Sue Horne, Head of Space Exploration at the UK Space Agency, said:

It is amazing that we are undertaking the first step of a sequence of missions to collect samples from Mars and return them to Earth. This has been on scientists' wish list for forty years and we now have the technology to achieve it and have started the missions needed.

UK involvement

Professor Sanjeev Gupta, a geologist at Imperial College London, will be studying the ancient delta and lake sediments exposed in Jezero crater to reconstruct its evolution.

Prof Gupta is also one of the 10 Long Term Planners for the mission. He will be working closely with the science team in developing the strategic science vision of the mission and making sure that it fulfils the science objectives and with the engineers in day-to-day rover operations as they search for samples of rocks for future return to Earth.

Prof Sanjeev Gupta said:

This is crucial to understand what the Martian climate was like early in Mars' history and whether it was habitable for life. This information will be used to help us define the best spots to collect rock samples for future return to Earth.

Laboratory analyses of such samples on Earth will enable us search for morphological and chemical signatures of ancient life on Mars and also answer key questions about Mars' geological evolution.

Professor Mark Sephton, also from Imperial College London, is an astrobiologist who specialises in recognising the organic records of past life in rocks and will help the team select samples for eventual return to Earth.

Prof Mark Sephton said:

I hope that the samples we select and return will help current and future generations of scientists answer the question of whether there was ever life on the red planet. With one carefully chosen sample from Mars, we could discover that the history of life on the Earth is not unique in the Universe.

Planetary scientist Professor Caroline Smith, from the Natural History Museum, said:

It is such a privilege to be involved in this pioneering mission and work together with British and international colleagues to better understand the geological history of Mars, in a region that is very promising for preserving evidence of potential past martian life.

Knowing as well that this mission is the pioneering step in the planned Mars sample return campaign is the icing on the cake for me; I can't wait for the time that these unique samples will one day return to Earth and be available for study by scientists around the world.

Palaeontologist Dr Keyron Hickman-Lewis, soon to be joining the Natural

History Museum, will be working as part of the Returned Sample Science team, concentrating on the identification of geological materials with high biosignature preservation potential. Put simply, these samples have a higher chance of finding traces of life and revealing secrets from the past environments of Mars and what sort of ecosystems may have existed.

Dr Keyron Hickman-Lewis said:

Mars probably presents our best chance of finding life elsewhere in the Solar System, and the fact that Mars 2020 plans to prepare samples for eventual return to Earth gives us a unique opportunity to discover traces of that life.

During the mission, we will need to reconstruct the environment of the landing site, select samples for return, and prepare for their study in laboratories here on Earth.

Of course, as a palaeontologist, my hope is to find traces of a fossilised Martian biosphere! But since the highly complementary instruments aboard Perseverance will conduct detailed geological, geochemical and, hopefully, geobiological assessments of Jezero Crater, this mission will inevitably represent a considerable advancement in our understanding of the early history of Mars.

UK company Teledyne e2v has provided the image sensor to drive two of the instruments on board Perseverance, SuperCam and SHERLOC. Teledyne's sensor has previously been used in the ChemCam instrument on-board NASA's Curiosity Rover. The SuperCam and SHERLOC instruments of Perseverance will advance this capability and be used to search for organic compounds and minerals, looking to see if they have been altered by watery environments, proving signs of past microbial life on the red planet.

Dr Miles Adcock — President Space and Quantum at Teledyne e2v said:

Teledyne's space imaging heritage is unsurpassed, especially with the number of high TRL devices and the thousands of years of proven space flight. Of course, when it comes to missions to Mars, it is an especially proud moment to think of what the team at Teledyne can accomplish.

Future UK mission

In two years' time the Rosalind Franklin rover will go to Mars as part of the European Space Agency's ExoMars mission to examine the geological environment on Mars and search for signs of life, past or present.

The Rosalind Franklin rover, which was built by Airbus in Stevenage, will be able to drill 2 metres below the surface, gathering samples from regions not affected by radiation.

This is a busy time for missions to Mars as we are in a window that opens every 26 months when the two planets align for the shortest journey. The United Arab Emirates' Hope probe launched on 20 July and China also launched a rover on 23 July.

Regulator urges donors to support registered charities to help those affected by Covid-19 around the world

News story

The Disasters Emergency Committee Coronavirus Appeal brings together 14 UK registered charities



The Charity Commission is encouraging donors wanting to support the Covid-19 relief effort in countries suffering conflict to give safely to registered charities.

This follows the launch of the <u>Disasters Emergency Committee (DEC)'s</u> <u>Coronavirus Appeal</u>. The DEC brings together 14 leading UK aid charities to raise funds quickly and efficiently at times of crisis. They are all registered charities.

The Appeal, launched by the DEC on Tuesday 14 July 2020, is intended to help protect the poorest and most vulnerable communities living in refugee and internal displacement camps in Yemen and Syria in the Middle East; Somalia, South Sudan and Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) in Africa, as well as Afghanistan and the Rohingya refugee camps in Bangladesh.

It is vital at this unprecedented time of need around the world that donations reach their intended cause. By supporting registered charities, including through the DEC, the public can be assured that their donations will be regulated in line with the charity law framework.

Helen Stephenson CBE, Chief Executive of the Charity Commission said:

As shown in recent months, the British public are generous at times of crisis, and we want to see all charitable contributions count. With many people already suffering around the world, I encourage people to follow our advice to ensure they give safely to genuine relief efforts. The Disasters Emergency Committee is well equipped to ensure that help reaches people in some of the world's most fragile places at this critical time.

While most fundraising is genuine, the regulator warns that fraudsters and criminals may sometimes take advantage of public generosity at times of increased giving, using various methods such as fake appeal websites, email appeals that falsely use the name of genuine charities, or appeals from fake charities.

It therefore encourages people to ensure they support genuine relief efforts by following a few simple steps before giving:

- check the charity's name and registration number at gov.uk/checkcharity.
 Most charities with an annual income of £5,000 or more must be registered
- make sure the charity is genuine before giving any financial information
- be careful when responding to emails or clicking on links within them
- contact or find out more online about the charity that you're seeking to donate to or work with to find out more about their spending

If you think that a collection or appeal is not legitimate, report it to the police. If you think the collection is fraudulent report it to Action Fraud over the phone at 0300 123 2040 or online.

Ends.

Published 28 July 2020

<u>Traffic Commissioners for Great</u> <u>Britain publish 2019-20 annual report</u>

News story

The TCs' annual report to the Secretary of State is available to view and

download.



The Traffic Commissioners for Great Britain have today (28 July 2020) released their <u>Annual Report for 2019 to 2020</u>.

The commissioners provide updates on their strategic objectives and recognise the efforts of staff and industry.

A large part is dedicated to the flexible and pragmatic measures put in place to support and regulate the road transport industries during the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. These measures allowed the continuation of effective regulation on behalf of the road transport industries and public during this difficult period. The specific topics covered in this area include:

- a change in regulatory approach, proportionate to the circumstances of the pandemic
- issuing practical advice for operators
- helping to ensure vehicle safety during lockdown
- devising a way to check on compliance standards
- working to introduce virtual training
- supporting bus operations

Reflecting on the report, the Senior Traffic Commissioner Richard Turfitt said:

I extend my sincere thanks to the critical workers within the road transport industry who have continued to do vital work during the pandemic, delivering essential food, medicines and emergency personnel to the benefit of us all.

This report recognises how important safe and reliable transport has been to the national effort.

I am proud of the way that TCs and their staff continued their work to keep Britain safe and supplied. Their positivity and professionalism, adapting to new ways of working, represents the OTC at its best.

The Annual Report also contains statistics describing the licensing and regulatory activities. The data recognises the achievements of the

commissioners and their support during the year, notably:

- 11,803 operator licence applications and variations processed
- 15,640 local bus registrations processed
- 1,541 public inquiries
- 318 preliminary hearings
- 17.937 driver conduct cases closed

Read the 2019-20 Annual Report

Published 28 July 2020

<u>Green energy to help fish suffering</u> <u>effects of dry weather</u>

The Essex fisheries team wanted to tackle the impact of hot and dry weather on stillwater fisheries and so launched a partnership project, which uses solar technology to improve water quality.

Funded by fishing licence fees, they sourced two solar-powered aeration systems, which have now been installed at the Haverhill Newt Pond and Washlands Haverhill in Essex.

As it gets hotter during the summer months, temperatures increase, which lowers dissolved oxygen levels and causes fish to become distressed.

Water levels may decrease and algal blooms can also become more of a risk, both of which can impact oxygen levels.

The aeration helps to increase oxygen levels in the water, which will reduce the risk of fish dying.

Washlands Solar Aerator.

Ben Norrington, Environment Agency fisheries officer in East Anglia, said:

These are the first aeration systems of this kind that we have seen in the area.

We are keen to use similar technology to respond to incidents of low oxygen in the water as it is much more sustainable than the conventional aerators that use gas or petrol. By aerating the water, it improves the water quality, which helps create better habitats for the fish, and boosts angling participation.

We hope that we can use green energy to ensure the health of fisheries and fish farms going forward.

The aerators were funded through the Fisheries Improvement Partnership scheme at a cost of about £6,000.

The partnership consisted of Haverhill Town Council, Haverhill Angling Club, Newt Pond Angling Club and Air By Solar.

Leader of West Suffolk Council, councillor John Griffiths, said:

We are pleased to have worked with the Environment Agency to install this new solar power aerator, which will help improve the water quality during the hot weather.

Earlier this month the <u>Environment Agency launched its 5-year plan</u>, outlining how it plans to lead the way toward a greener, healthier future — including by improving more than 4,000 kilometres of river across the country.

EA2025 sets out three long-term goals: a nation resilient to climate change; healthy air, land and water; and green growth and a sustainable future.

Some of its ambitious targets for 2020/21 include improving more than 4,000 kilometres of river, creating nearly 1,200 hectares of habitat and being on track to be carbon-neutral by 2030.